
 

Why women live longer than men

November 1 2010, by Lin Edwards

(PhysOrg.com) -- On average, women live five or six years longer than
men. There are six 85-year-old women to four men of the same age, and
by the age of 100 the ratio is greater than two to one. Many hypotheses
have been proposed to explain the greater longevity, but there is growing
evidence for the disposable soma theory, which says males are
genetically more disposable than females.

A common idea is that men die younger because they have more
stressful working lives than women, but if this were true the gender 
longevity gap should be decreasing rapidly as women’s work comes to
more closely resemble that of men. It can also be said women now have
the additional stress of working outside the home on top of the stress of
working inside the home, and yet there is little evidence the longevity
gap is reducing by much.

Another hypothesis is that women live longer because they are less likely
than men to adopt unhealthy habits such as smoking or drinking to
excess, and more likely to eat well. The problem with this hypothesis is
that, while women do tend to live longer than men, they are generally
less healthy in their old age than men of the same age. Another problem
with this idea is that the females of most other species also live longer
than males.

It is a generally accepted theory that our bodies age because of a gradual
accumulation of tiny faults or damage to cells or cellular components
such as protein or DNA. The degenerative build-up occurs because the
body’s regenerative processes are not quite perfect, and some of the
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damage remains unrepaired.

Professor Thomas Kirkwood, director of the Institute for Ageing and
Health at Newcastle in England, first suggested in 1977 our bodies do
not repair themselves as well as they could because natural selection
favored the growth and reproduction phases of life over older age, in
essence viewing the body as a short-term vehicle for passing on the
genes to the next generation and not worth the energy investment in
keeping itself going for the long term. This may have been especially
true in the hunter-gatherer period when the risk of accidental death was
so great. Professor Kirkwood called this the disposable soma theory
(soma being Greek for body). In an article to be published this month in 
Scientific American, Kirkwood extends his theory to explain the
longevity gap.

Kirkwood’s laboratory research has shown that long-lived animals have
more efficient maintenance and repair systems than short-lived animals,
and that long-lived animals tend to be larger, more intelligent, or have
some adaptation (such as wings) that allows them to escape danger. For
these animals, it seems the body is somewhat less disposable and
investing energy into maintenance pays off. This leads to the idea that
males have shorter lives than females in most species because they are
genetically more disposable.

Laboratory studies have also shown cells in female rodents repair
damage better than in males, but this difference is eliminated if the
ovaries are surgically removed. It is also known that castrated male
animals tend to live longer than intact animals. According to Kirkwood
there is also evidence from an institution for the mentally disturbed in
Kansas, where castration of male inmates was once a common practice,
that castrated men lived an average of 14 years longer than uncastrated
inmates.

2/3

https://medicalxpress.com/tags/men/


 

Further evidence for Kirkwood’s theory comes from research in Japan in
which scientists created "super female" mice from genetic material from
two females, with no genetic material from a male. These mice lived a
third longer than ordinary female mice.

Professor Kirkwood said it is important for the species for females to
have healthy bodies, since they bear and nurture the next generation,
whereas the male reproductive role is shorter-term and less related to his
good health. So for females the driver for successful mating and rearing
of offspring is a healthy body, leading to a tendency to live longer, while
the driver for mating in males is not related to longevity. In fact, high
testosterone levels (related to high fertility) tend to shorten the lifespan.

Professor Kirkwood said while it's "difficult to say things with absolute
assurance" he is confident his theory of males being more "disposable"
than females is the underlying biological explanation for the greater
longevity of females.
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